Women Transcending Boundaries

May ’03 Meeting

End of Life Issues
The April meeting was the last in our life cycle series and dealt with the topic of death and dying.  There was such a strong response from women who attended or read the meeting notes that the topic was extended to include end of life issues for this May meeting.  Speakers were Jeanette Powell (Jewish/converted from Methodism); Nancy Riffer (Quaker); Phyllis Berman (Jewish/Buddhist); Betsy Wiggins (Presbyterian).  Our Muslim invitee was unable to attend.  Following is a summary of the presentations and discussion, and the women identified agreed to have their comments recorded.
  
Jeanette Powell 
In 1999 Jeanette received a medical diagnosis that indicated surgery, even though her prognosis was poor. It prompted her to designate power of attorney (POA) with her children, but she found they did not want to talk.  Fortunately, Jeanette's surgery was successful.  She recently turned 65, and though well, decided she wanted to talk regarding end of life issues with her children. Jeanette is Jewish and her children are; Methodist, Unitarian, Jehovah's Witness, and one with no preferred denomination.  Jeanette began thinking about what arrangements she wanted when she dies.  She wrote two letters to her children which she called "5 wishes" and appointed her oldest daughter to make medical decisions.  One child responded saying she could not make the decision to "pull the plug."  Jeanette assured them no decisions had to be made, the decisions had already been made by her.  Now Jeanette's children know what she wants in terms of a religious service, and observances.  Also, her children have since reported that when friends' parents die they don't know what to do.  Jeannette intends to write more letters with more detail to spare any anxiety or question.  Her children tell her now they value knowing what she wants.  
 

Nancy Riffer   
Nancy's husband challenged many doctors with the necessity to continue treatment for cancer and refused to continue chemo after having had 2 rounds of chemotherapy and radiation treatment.  Knowing he was dying, he invited his colleagues at LeMoyne College to talk with him.  He was interested in talking about things they remembered about him, and telling them of his memories of them.  He thought there should be something like "Lamaze for Dying," for birthing into the next life.  He read the Tibetan Book of the Dead.  He began to practice leaving his body.  The night he died he called to Nancy at 2:00 p.m.  He was having difficulty breathing.  He finally said to her, "I have to go now.  I want you to be with me, but do not do anything."  He turned and faced the wall, his breathing slowed and finally stopped.  Nancy described her husband's death as "so natural."  She stayed with him until he was cold because she needed to know he was not coming back. Although she understood her husband's turning away from her, the experience left her feeling abandoned.  
 

Phyllis Berman     
Phyllis described her journey as a breast cancer survivor.  Having recovered from breast cancer surgery, she had the terrifying experience of collapsing at her sister's lake house.  She was afraid she had had a seizure.  Her speech was slurred, the feeling in her face changed, her handwriting affected, and she found she could not carry a tune (distressing because she is a trained singer).  She was advised to get a CAT scan and MRI which revealed a tumor in the brain stem, the prognosis for life 6 months - 1 year.  For the next two weeks Phyllis said she and her husband woke up every morning crying and holding each other.  She was regretting what she would miss in the lives of her family.  Then, suddenly, she decided not to lament.  She is Zen Buddhist, and decided to live in the present.  Phyllis asked her doctor what happens when one dies of a brain tumor.  She was told that it is not so bad, but to refuse IV nutrition and hydration.  She hand wrote a proxy for a DNR (Do Not Resuscitate), specifying explicitly no hydration, no nutrition.  She went on to express her desires for her funeral such as wanting a pine box.  She stopped working in psycho-therapy.  A friend organized a reception with food, music, and the dedication of a memorial bench with flowers at Syracuse University.  She described it as a "wake" at which she was present.  Another therapist friend helped refer with patients.  Phyllis then described how she started to enjoy herself through Zen Buddhism and Tai Chi.  She sought various forms of spiritual healing.  She went to Nepal on a spiritual/healing journey.  The Shaman she saw there went into trance, told her she had an open heart, no evil spirits, and that her tumor was shrinking.  She also talked about participating in a faith healing session with a spiritualist by the name of Amazing Grace who touched her forehead, and she believes, further healed her.  Phyllis is now back at work part-time.  She feels like the experience has been very instructive. She has yet to tell her children what she wants for a funeral, but found Jeanette's story very compelling.  
 

Betsy  Wiggins
Betsy described the experience her father had with Alzheimer's Disease.  While perfectly cogent he expressed his desire to have absolutely no "heroic" measures performed to prolong his life.  When he was no longer able to make his desires known he developed a severe heart arrhythmia which frequently caused his blood pressure to plummet precipitating sudden falls.  The majority of the family decided that having a pacemaker placed was preferable to the option of continued falls that would have surely resulted in a broken leg or hip, and subsequently confinement to bed because he was not a good candidate for rehabilitation.  He lingered on for years sinking deeper into dementia, eventually developing a severe infection.  Last winter the family was again called to get permission to move him to a hospital for treatment, but he mercifully died before the family reached a decision about whether or not to move him.  Betsy deeply regrets that her father's wishes were not honored although she understands how difficult it was for the family to feel like they were standing  by and "doing nothing."
 

Dorothea Nelson 
Dorothea's mother, from a Greek peasant family, died young of TB at the age of 30.  In 1939 (when the Germans invaded Greece.  It was the custom in her mother's Greek Orthodox Church in Massachusetts then to shun TB victims because it was thought to be a visitation from the devil.  Her mother eventually became a Jehovah's Witness causing tremendous tension in the family.  Her father remained devout Greek Orthodox.  Dorothea's aunt stayed close to the family.  The week Dorothea's mother died, she saw her aunt and uncle get out her mother's wedding dress with no explanation.  People started to come to the house, bringing food, which was unusual because they were not a wealthy family.  It was after her mother's burial that Dorothea was told about her mother's death.  Only recently has she received a copy of the obituary of her mother.  She said she needed it to make some final closure that was denied to her as a child.  She accepts death as a natural part of life now, but had no understanding of illness or death from her early childhood experience. 
 

Nancy Sullivan Murray
Nancy recounted her experience having a heart attack last year.  She also described how meaningful one of the WTB life cycle meetings about death and dying had been to her.  She shared her desire, upon her death, to have her body washed, shrouded, placed in a pine box, and that her daughters be present if they want to.  This is the Muslim way of burial that we learned about when Beatrice Mohammad informed WTB about this sacred duty that she herself performs for her sisters.
 

Peggy Thompson
Peggy's stepfather died at the age of 44 of leukemia when she was 16.  Her mother decided she was too young to go to the funeral leaving her very confused and hurt.  She described how she felt responsible for taking care of her distraught and depressed mother as a very young girl.
 

Many other women shared their experiences.  Dealing with illness; the anxiety, confusion, and fear of the dying of the individual and of their families; the choices families make in coping, and how those choices affect people for years occupied the group until well after 5:00.  Many women expressed interest in how to have their own health care proxy.  Arrangements are being made to have health care proxies available through Hospice at a meeting next fall. 
NOTES and ANNOUNCEMENTS

May 18th was our last planned meeting until next September, but watch your e-mail for events that develop during the summer!  We will soon put a summary of Sadaf Ahmad's self-study of WTB on the listserv.  When you receive it, please take some time to read it.  Send us your feedback and suggestions about ideas for the organization of WTB and planning events for fall and spring.

 

The March article in the New York Times continues to generate inquiries about WTB.  Although we do not have a web-site up yet, we are being "googled," meaning people interested in groups like WTB can find information about us on the internet from articles that have been done about WTB.
 

Hunter College is planning an annual conference of about 550 for the New York State Office of Children and Family Services and the Office for the Aging in October.  Betsy Wiggins has been asked to be a plenary speaker to talk about changing demographics in New York, how a group like WTB could be developed in other communities, and why it would provide future benefits.  WTB gets a $400 check for this!
 

Magda Bayoumi has been interviewed by Melinda Dodd of Women, Faith & Spirit Magazine, a new publication out of Washington, D.C.  Dodd also contacted Betsy Wiggins for more information about WTB.  We will receive copies of the magazine when the article is published in July.
 

We have also been contacted by Marcia Curtis, Executive Director of the "Women's Interfaith Institute," a non-profit in Seneca Falls.  She is interested in finding ways to interact with WTB including offering space for retreats or sponsoring programs.  She will be sending more information we can put on the list-serve.
 

Family Circle Magazine has interviewed Betsy Wiggins several times in the last few months for an article on WTB.  They are considering an "inspiration piece" for their Thanksgiving issue next November which would be the page at the end of the magazine called "Full Circle."  We should know soon whether or not they run the article.
 

Danya Wellmon participated in a meeting with Elizabeth Esperson (a consultant coordinating an education program for the Inter-Religious Council), organized to increase awareness of the religious diversity of the Syracuse community which she reports is a very worthwhile effort.
 

We have been contacted by Lucille Browning, the Executive Director of the International Center in Syracuse, to involve WTB in their Russian Leadership/Open World Program that will be in Syracuse June 26 - July 5th with the theme of "Women As Leaders."  Plans are underway for WTB to host a meeting for them at that time, probably around 6:00p.m., Friday, June 27th.  More information will be coming to you as soon as it is available, including the bios of the Russian women who will be coming.  The International Center is also interested in working with WTB on a Diversity Traditions Program for which they have a small grant - so we have the possibility of working with them in the fall.
 

FUTURE PLANS
WTB has had a very eventful second year.  We appreciate all the interest and support from the community.  As our  third year approaches we have much to think about.  Growth of the group and community interest prompt us to continue to involve more faith traditions, consider expansion and change in the Core Group structure, develop specific committees to help deal with the increased public interest in WTB, offer more local service opportunities,  and present important topics for the monthly meeting.  So again, I request you take a look at Sadaf Ahmad's study of WTB when you receive it.  It is excellent but has a weakness.  There is a small population of women who have come infrequently to WTB meetings interviewed in this study.  The suggestions the women interviewed are valued and will be acted on.  What is of concern is the women we have not heard from.  We value your opinion.  We are a fledgling group going through growing pains.  What we need to know is: "What do you think about WTB?  What do you like/not like?  What ideas for change do you have?"  I hope to receive Sadaf's summary this weekend and be able to send it out next week.  Please take a look at it.  WTB began because women responded to each other and has been striving since to respond to the women in our community.  We have some very good feedback that will make definite changes in the group, but perhaps you or others have some great ideas we haven't even considered.  If you care, get involved.  There's a lot of work to do.  
 

Every woman that has spoken at a WTB meeting has enlightened and enriched me, and I am amazed that what we have done has made a difference in our community and further.  Your thoughts about what WTB can do is extremely important, let us hear from you.
 

Betsy Wiggins
 

 

